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Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission

Minutes of Regular Meeting Held September 19, 2006

The Delaware Thoroughbred Racing Commission held a meeting on Tuesday, September 19, 2006, at 9:00 AM in the second floor conference room of the Horseman’s Office at Delaware Park, 777 Delaware Park Boulevard, Wilmington, Delaware 19804.

The following Commission members were present:

	Bernard J. Daney, Chairman

	W. Duncan Patterson, Jr., Secretary/Commissioner

	H. James Decker, Commissioner

	Debbie Killeen, Commissioner


The following Commission members were excused:

	Edward J. Stegemeier, Commissioner


The following individuals also were present:
	Patricia D. Murphy, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Commission Counsel

	Kimberly A. Wilson, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Commission Counsel

	James Hanley, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Stewards’ Counsel

	Philip Bangle, Esq., Deputy Attorney General, Stewards’ Counsel

	John F. Wayne, DTRC, Executive Director

	John T. Peters, D.V.M., DTRC, Supervising Commission Veterinarian

	Greg Petkiewicz, Delaware Park, Sr. Vice President Racetrack Operations

	Ken Braswell, Radiometer America, sales representative

	Francis Swift, DTRC Inspector

	Joe Rudisill, Delaware Park, Sr. Vice President Compliance

	Joseph Strug, Dalare Associates, lab director

	William Fasy, Delaware Park, Chief Operating Officer

	G. Jack Houghton, Jr., DTRC, Chief State Steward

	D. Scott Peck, DTHA President

	Sam Abbey, Delaware Park, Racing Secretary

	Fritz Burkhardt, DTRC, Associate Steward

	Ramon Rodriguez, TRPB Agent

	Marcial Navarro, owner/trainer/appellant

	George Margetson, owner

	Martin Ciresa, owner/trainer

	Richard Porter, owner

	Scott Porter, owner

	Steve Klesaris, owner/trainer

	Robert Colton, Retired Jockey, Director Delaware Jockeys’ Association

	Gary Katz, Esq. Representing Milton Garayua

	Larry Saumell, Jockeys’ Guild Regional Manager

	Aimee Hall, trainer

	Bessie Gruwell, DTHA, Executive Director

	Kathleen White Palmer, Wilcox & Fetzer, registered reporter


1.
CALL TO ORDER & WELCOME


Chairman Daney called the meeting to order at 9:10 AM and welcomed those in attendance.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Upon a motion duly made (Patterson) and seconded (Killeen) minutes from August 22, 2006 were approved as submitted.

3.
OLD BUSINESS

A.
A quorum of Commissioners was contacted on September 2, 2006 and on September 3, 2006 that approved Delaware Park’s request to offer full-card Superfecta wagering on a 14-race card scheduled for September 9, 2006.

B.
Authorization was received from Commission on September 12, 2006 to release Mr. Milton Garayua’s money, with the exception of $2,500 which is the amount of the pending fine. 

4.
NEW BUSINESS

A.
DTRC Rule 6.0 – discussion to amend


Upon a motion duly made (Decker) and seconded (Patterson) amendments to DTRC Rule 6 were approved as submitted.

5.
REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR


A.
Summary of Activities report submitted for period August 1 – 31, 2006.

B.
Blood-gas testing: On Owner’s Day a horse tested positive.  Executive Director Wayne reported the following actions regarding this matter:


Discussion was led by the Commission:

· The instrument was in and out of calibration throughout the day (9-9-06).

· The horse came in late – perhaps because there was a delay in the 11th race.

· At the time the sample was to be tested a membrane on an electrode in the instrument had to be changed and a “Quality Control” (QC) was done, however a manual QC was not done.   Examination of the operator manuals did not dictate that a manual QC be done following the changing of a membrane.  It was also noted that the technician was not trained to do a manual QC as well after making a membrane change.

· The horse tested positive at 15.5 and 16.6, respectively.  The horse went over to the paddock and the trainer was advised at the paddock that the horse was detected to have an excessive reading and in violation of the base excess levels of 12.4 for a Salix treated horse.  Trainer advised Mr. Wayne that he wanted to start the quarantine procedure immediately.  The earliest that this would be able to be set up was Tuesday, September 12, 2006.

· On Tuesday, September 12, 2006, the horse was taken into quarantine and the first test performed registered 5.8 and the horse continued to have low readings throughout the quarantine period of an expected 72 hour duration; with the exception of when the horse was administered Salix; at which time the horse measured about 8.0.

· The trainer said the practice in the barn was to include Jell-O in the horses’ feed one day prior to race.  And also said he had given vitamins to the horse the day of the race.  Mr. Wayne advised the trainer they’re not supposed to give anything to horses scheduled to race within 24 hours of race time.

· In preparation of anticipated hearing, Mr. Ken Braswell was requested to run log-reports and Mr. Braswell found the machine ran in and out of calibration and as a result Mr. Braswell felt there was reasonable doubt in the measurements.  At this point on Thursday, September 14, 2006, the trainer was advised the DTRC was releasing the horse from quarantine and that no penalty would be recommended.

5.
REPORT FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR (continued)

B.
Blood-gas testing:  Question and answer session followed with questions by the DTRC answered by Radiometer America representative, Mr. Ken Braswell.

Ken Braswell:
Although the machine was well maintained it does require common maintenance.

DTRC:
How does the operator know it’s out of calibration?

Ken Braswell:
Indicator lights of green, yellow, and red.  With green being OK to proceed.

DTRC:
Was that happening that day?

Ken Braswell:
It indicates in the log that it was going in and out – and I found that the technician did what he was trained to do.  However, the technician should have raised concern because of daily in and out of calibration.

DTRC:
Wouldn’t the sample be correct in view that a green light was displayed?

Ken Braswell:
Yes, it was a valid test.  However, the technician should have run a manual quality control.  Everything is based on judgment; if there is a question about the analyzer’s performance.  After a membrane change and after a high horse there should be a manual QC run.

DTRC:
The DTRC wants to be sure when we run our horses, and, like the gentlemen in the back of the room, we want to be sure the tests are run correctly.

Ken Braswell:
I recommend we tighten up manual QC, and we need to create an algorithm.

DTRC:
We’ve only had this one “high-horse”; although some others have been close.  If this happens again what do we do?

Ken Braswell:
This is the same instrument they use in hospitals.  It’s an excellent instrument and performs extremely well when the calibration comes in and the QC is verified you’ve got an excellent piece of equipment.  Hospitals use two machines. 

C.
A question was raised about the handling of tongue-ties that were being randomly collected for testing.  An inquiry was made that there was concern that the tongue-ties were not being handled properly and that witness signatures were not being received.  Mr. Wayne reported that the only persons that handled the tongue ties were Dr. John Peters, Dr. Joan D’Alonzo, and Inspector Francis Swift.  All tongue-ties were retained by them, placed in an evidence bag, sealed, and signed for by the person taking custody of the horse following the race.  All ties that were collected were then placed in a box in a locked/secure area until removed with the day’s samples to Dalare Associates.  It is noted that there have been no reports of foreign substances on the tongue-ties collected.  If, there was a question as to the integrity of the personnel that collected the ties, to please come forward and make those concerns known.  This matter was thereafter dropped following that question.

6.
REPORT FROM COMMISSION VETERINARIAN

A.
2006 Breakdown/Injury Statistics report submitted. (through August 31, 2006).  3 fatalities in August – worst was recent at the starting gate put down on the track. One fatality involving racing – clipped another horse and broke his elbow.  One was training.  One was loose horse slipped on the asphalt.  DTHA Executive Director, Ms. Bessie Gruwell requests the asphalt be taken up near the training track and will follow-up with Delaware Park.

B.
Keep vaccinations up to date – good year as far as infectious disease – better year than most.

C.
Complaints of mosquito control around the ½ mile - Tom Rand at mosquito control is scheduled to come out to spray.  Horsemen will be notified when the spraying will take place.

7.
REPORT FROM DELAWARE THOROUGHBRED HORSEMEN’S ASSOC. (DTHA) 
A.
Delaware Certified Thoroughbred program report submitted (through September 18, 2006).  A copy of this report is attached hereto.

8.
APPEAL(S) BEFORE COMMISSION (Verbatim minutes: 10:13 AM to 11:00 AM)

A. Mr. R. Marcial Navarro [ADT 15-113]

B. Mr. Milton Garayua [ADT 15-113(B)]
C. Mr. Luis A. Castillo [ADT 8R190-2006] Appeal Withdrawn
9.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

At 11:00 AM executive session was called by Executive Director, John F. Wayne, to discuss 
personnel issues related to DTRC/DDA Para-legal position.


At 11:33 AM the Commission was returned to public session.

10.
PUBLIC DISCUSSION

A.
Blood-Gas Testing:

Commissioner Patterson:
Proposal that we discontinue the blood gas testing as far as 




using the instrument and we still take blood and send it to Dalare 



Associates.

Chairman Daney:

Could we have the vet go and draw the blood from the horse at 




the barn.  Dr. Peters expressed concern maintaining assurance 




that horse would not be administered something after a blood 




sample was drawn.

Commissioner Patterson:
The only problem is something could happen to the horse.  Right 



now the rules don’t cover it but they don’t exclude it.

Commissioner Decker:

With 30 days left of racing – use the machine and send blood to 




Dalare Associates but don’t scratch the horse.  If at the end of 30 



days satisfied with the machine propose buying a second 




instrument.

Commissioner Killeen:

Get a backup loaner machine.

Chairman Daney:

We have to suspend everything.

Commissioner Patterson:
Don’t want to suspend the testing – but no pre-race scratches – 




send to Dalare for confirmation until the next meeting (October 




24, 2006)

Resolution including concerns of Deputy Attorney General Ms. Patricia Murphy which cautioned the  Commission by allowing a horse to race with an initial high (violation) gas reading.  Confirming the test using a different standard (Dalare Associates uses a Beckman Ellyse electrolyte analyzer which measures Total Carbon Dioxide) would be ineffective and allow a horse to run with a reading that may be a violation.  The public’s and  horsemen’s interests have to be protected against a horse that measures high enough to cause a violation.

The Board of Stewards, Supervising Commission Veterinarian, and Executive Director held a meeting on 9-20-06 and under their discretion, suspended all testing until the second instrument was in place.  Anticipated arrival and set up of the second instrument was scheduled for 10-5-06 with testing resuming on 10-7-06.  Both instruments would be run side by side for comparison testing.  Changes in both the Standard Operating Procedures and Operator’s Manual were changed to reflect the additional steps regarding the procedure following the changing of membranes and reporting of instrument inconsistencies when detected.  It is expected that the instrument will run side by side for a period of several weeks to verify that they are operating within reasonable parameters. 
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